At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 4th April 2011
Present: Mrs. B. Beard (Chairman)
   Mr. P. Simmonds (Vice Chairman)           

               Mr. R. Bass    
               Mrs Carver 
               Mr A Parry 
               Mrs. J. Plante
               Mrs.V. Swinburn                      

   Cllr. D. Hull

               Cllr. A Tarbuck 
               Mr. M Davis – Clerk

Apologies: Ms M Davies, Mr. A. Forrest, Mr. N. Fox, Mr M Wedd and Cllr. A Davies
Minutes: The minutes of a meeting held on 12th April 2010, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman.

Parish Council Chairman's Report:  
This is the last Annual Meeting of the current Parish Council, elections are to be held on 5th May. It has been an interesting four years, to say the least.

Over the past year we have responded to consultations regarding the future transport in the area and the need for housing development.  In our view the two are linked.  Without the necessary infrastructure in place, which includes a major up-grading of the transport system, there should be no significant development on the west side of the river.  The Parish Council supports the provision of approx 70 new homes in the village, as per the responses of the residents to the Parish Plan up-date –this number was the one most residents felt to be acceptable.  Likewise, in response to the views indicated by the residents, the Parish Council supports the long-term objective of the completion of the Worcester orbital road.  Our views have been circulated to every member of Malvern Hills District Council and Worcestershire County Council.

We were relieved that the ill-conceived plans be Bloor Homes to build 4,000 houses between Worcester and our village have been withdrawn but we are sure that they will be back sooner or later with another scheme to develop the land around the west of Worcester – we remain vigilant. With respect to the Bloor’s development, we supported the campaign against the houses by The Save Elgar’s Village group and will continue to work with them in the future to prevent the overdevelopment of our community.  

With the financial support of the County Council we have employed a lengthsman to do work around the village, tidying verges and cutting back undergrowth etc.

The network of footpaths round our village is well used and we are grateful to our footpaths Warden, Basil Drinkwater for all he does on our behalf in reporting problems to ensure that the paths are kept clear and gates and stiles in good order.  I would ask all those who walk regularly around our village to keep to the official footpaths as we have had complaints from local land-owner that a few people are not doing so.  

The ownership of the Village Hall is vested in the Parish Council and we provide financial support to the management committee to assist with repairs and maintenance. 

The Parish Council is the owner of the allotment land and we are pleased that this year all allotments are let, we even had a waiting list! It is our aim that the allotments are self-sufficient financially with the rents covering any costs for routine expenditure.

I am grateful for the support and hard work of all the Parish Councillors. The role is unpaid and often thankless.  It is a sad fact that we only get contacted when some-one has a problem or complaint, and although our monthly meetings are open to the public, very few people take the opportunity to see your local council in action.  I would like especially to thank Julie Plante and Alan Forrest who have decided not to stand for re-election.  They have both given years of service to the local community and we will miss them. I personally want to thank the vice-chairman, Paul Simmonds, whose help and advice I find invaluable and our long-suffering clerk, Mike Davis for all he does.

Thanks also to our County Councillor, Alwyn Davies, who attends most of our meetings and takes note of, and reports back on, any concerns we raise as well as keeping us informed regarding the work of the County Council.

Our District Councillors have been helpful in the routine issues regarding planning etc. but there is one major concern that cannot be ignored.  The Parish Council has been disappointed regarding the representation of the views of the community to the District Council regarding the most important issue to ever to face the village, namely the Bloor’s housing proposals.  

Finally, my thanks to all the councillors who give of their time so generously to ensure that Lower Broadheath continues to be a good place to live.
Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: I have checked most of the village network, and can report that apart from a couple of ploughed paths, at the present time, most of the village footpaths are walkable. The large tree's that blocked footpath BH 575 that runs near the fishing lakes have been removed and Malvern Hills District Footpath Society also recently cleared a section of this path. I have way-marked several paths, A replacement signpost at junction of 540-541-546 is needed. All my reports are now entered on the Countryside Services volunteers Data base, the system is much more convenient to use and allows updates on problems to be quickly accessed. The chairman thanked Mr Drinkwater for his report and for his work during the year to maintain access to the paths.
Local Police Officers Report:  CSO Colin Davies advised that during the previous 12 months there had been:-

4 traffic collisions

8 incidents of criminal damage

12 incidents of anti social behaviour

4 assaults

6 burglaries and 

8 thefts
CSO Davies explained how he and PC Sarah Ransome Williams covered a number of parishes from their Upton base. He also explained how to contact the local police team.

Email: kempseyandalfrick.lpt@westmercia.pnn.police.uk
Phone: 0300 333 3000

Emergency phone: 999
The chairman thanked CSO Davies for his report and passed on thanks on behalf of the parish for all the work done by the local  policing team.
Report of County Councillor:  Councillor Alwyn Davies reported that he had previously forecast that the county council would need to make £45 million savings over 3 years. However savings of £70 million were now necessary over the 3 year period. In order to achieve the savings a review of all services and staff levels was being undertaken. Council tax has been frozen for 2011/12 with an aim to continue the freeze if possible.
The bad winter saw extensive gritting work and the provision of grit bins across the county.

Highway maintenance continues to be a priority with surface dressing and patching being undertaken in Peachley Lane, Martley Road and at the Crown East Lane / A44 junction.

It is hoped that footway work would be completed on the Martley Road between the Post Office and the City boundary. Bell Lane is scheduled for repairs.
Flood alleviation work has been undertaken on Martley Road and further work is planned for Bell Lane.
Report of District Councillors:   Aubrey Tarbuck has represented this ward for 12 years and Don Hull for 4 years to the best of their abilities. The council have improved the finacial position over the last 4 years without cutting services and been rated “excellent” by the audit commission. We have retained weekly refuse collections unlike Worcester and Wychavon. The service was not affected by the severe winter weather which is much appreciated by householders. 
A major issue was the proposal to build 25,000 homes in south Worcestershire including 4,000 in the Broadheath area. The proposals have now been shelved but there are likely to be new proposals forthcoming.

Many complaints have been received about the condition of Bell Lane. Heavy Goods Vehicles are also using Bell Lane to get to the Martley road factories. The chairman thanked Cllrs Hull and Tarbuck for there work on behalf of the community.
Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2009/2010. The accounts had been issued to the meeting. The balances at the end of year showed a healthy balance.
The principal financial events were:-

a) The lengthsman scheme which was totally funded by the County Council continued to be a success. The work done by the lengthsman for the Parish Council was also considered to be valuable..

b) The decision to change the start of the allotment rental year to 1st December had resulted in an increase in income during the year 2011/2011. The change had resulted in 4 plots being vacate which have now been re-let.
School Governors reports: It was reported that the primary school had been inspected by ofsted within 3 weeks of the new headmaster’s appointment. None the less the ofsted assessed the school as “good”. It was understood that that it was proposed to open a pre school group at the school to replace the one, now closed, which was held in the village hall.
Concern was expressed about falling numbers at the school.

Mr Simmonds reported that the Chantry High School had a very good year with an outstanding result from OFSTED and this was supported by excellent GCSE results last summer. In the league tables for LEA supported schools in Worcestershire it came second and also performed very well with other high performing schools throughout the country.

The coalition government is encouraging outstanding schools to become ‘academies’ which in effect takes them out of LEA control and receives its funding directly from the DfE. Many schools that have already become academies claim that the management and self control has resulted in efficiencies and has led to even higher results from the students.

The Governors of the Chantry have decided to go down this route and hope to achieve academy status by July 2011. There are many hurdles to overcome and unless these are overcome to the satisfaction of the governing body it may not happen. However it has the support of both the parents and governors and subject to DfE approval and all things being equal the school will reopen next year as an academy.

Other schools in the area are planning to become academies, these include Nunnery Wood, Christopher Whitehead and numerous schools to the north of the county. Tudor Grange in Worcester and Prince Henrys School in Evesham have already become academies and again the initial response has been encouraging. 
Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
From the report to the PC from the previous Chairman the problem of heating, boilers and totally inadequate roof structure was alluded to. Of the 7 months in post I should think 6 have been concerned with gas fuelled heating – or rather lack of it. I am now quite intimate with auto air valves, pressure vessels, purlins, U values, cross batoning and bleeding orifices. One result of all of this CH and gas knowledge is that I decided to install two electric fan heaters to try and raise the average temperature in the main hall from 13C to 16C in the severest winter we have had since the immediate previous year’s severe winter. This action prevented a repeat of possible Pre-School closures and the need to thaw out their frozen children. 

In summary while the CH is working at full strength it is not effective in heating the main hall because of the vaulted space and an inadequately structured roof i.e. a complete lack of any insulation thereby allowing any heat generated to rise into the roof space and escape through the roof to air.

As a consequence I estimate that 80% of my available time has been concentrated on resolving the heating issue in terms of meetings and very protracted communications with a fairly unprofessional and frustrating  architect and his “team”, and hours completing grant application forms in order to raise the required £76,000 from Severn Waste, Biffa, and the Big Lottery  - the latter two requiring completion of an initial 5 page proposal form and then to be invited to complete a 12 page full application. 

The result so far is a grant of £14K from Severn Waste, a pending full application to Biffaward for £50K and a rejection of the proposal from The Big Lottery: Reaching Communities which I am now re-submitting. Even with one further approved grant of a maximum of £50,000, we would still be short by £12K. Had I been in a position to offer a view to the PC at the time that a solution to our roof problem was first being discussed, and confirmed subsequently by my visits to other halls, the installation of a suspended ceiling at a fraction of £76K would have been my preferred and logical option. A suspended ceiling was also recommended by the MD of Act On Energy Ltd, a company contracted by MHDC to carry out  Energy Audits on local village halls.

In terms of general maintenance and legislative requirements are concerned, the vandalised 

Gable-end to the hall was repaired, the walls and ceilings of the Gents and Ladies toilets were painted plus some tiling, boiler room door was painted, tiling and sill repairs been have undertaken in the kitchen, three vandalised broken windows repaired, auto air valves fitted to CH system, a single leaking radiator replaced, clearing earth and vegetation from the side of the hall nearest the paddock to reveal the damp course and prevent damp ingress.

It is proposed that the next big job is to re-decorate the main hall but the roof situation needs to be resolved and completed first.

Two user-groups closed last year, both for financial reasons, but there has been an increase in weekend bookings to more than compensate for the loss in income and we have our first large wedding reception this month. Thanks to Alan Forrest we were awarded a grant to fund the start of a Short Mat Bowles club and after two taster sessions, and two more planned, we are very optimistic that such a regular club will be viable. Meetings have also been held with parents of 11-16 yr olds in the village, together with local youth services regarding starting a Youth Club in September, with a promise of some funding from the Police. As soon as the roof issue has been resolved I propose to seek some funding to equip the hall with feature film cinema projection equipment which would also enable us to begin computer training and possibly video keep fit sessions.   

Having run two very successful Shindig shows it is proposed to run more in the autumn and winter as well as non-Shindig shows between now and then.

The Pre-School Committee have decided to close the Pre-School as of the end of the summer term. This will mean a considerable loss of annual income, approximately  £7,000 (equivalent to £150 per week) which, in the short term, we will not be able to replace. This will mean introducing a cost-saving programme while at the same time marketing the hall facility to other possible users. At the same time the closure of the Pre-School will be somewhat liberating in that we will be able to hire out the hall each morning and for full afternoons and re-claim some considerable storage space.
A small ‘federation’ of 10 local village hall Chairpersons held its first meeting in January and a second meeting will take place this month. The aim is to compare, cooperate and lobby. We have already compared hiring fees which was useful and comforting.
Obviously there are a number of people who have assisted me in making such progress as has been possible in the 7 months. I should like to particularly thank Maurice who has now learnt to explain technical things in language that I as a complete ignoramus can understand; Barbara & Paul for the background, precedents and procedures, Alan and Roger for their mental and material support, the whole of the PCC  whose contribution to Shindig has been invaluable, Alan Williams, our Caretaker and Bookings Manager, who treats the hall as a second home needing reliable and responsible tenants, and of course the members of the Management Committee.

The chairman thanked Mr Smith for all his hard work and also Mr Williams for his work keeping the village hall in good condition.
Newsletter:   Publication is undertaken by the Women’s Institute with Joyce Wilson doing most of the I.T., printed on the Risograph by Mike Beard and collated by the ladies of the W.I. The Parish Council makes contributions to both the W.I and Mr. Beard for undertaking this work with the actual money going to W.I. funds and charity. It was reported that the Risograph printers were nearing the end of their life with spares increasingly difficult to obtain. The cost of a printer would be about £1,000. Mr Bass agreed to provide a quote for printing the newsletter. The meeting thanked all of those involved in its publication.

Parish Plan: The Parish Plan Steering Group has had a very busy year. In June 2010 it published the Parish Plan Update 2010 on behalf of the Parish Council. Many of you will have already seen this document but it is available from the Post Office. This document includes a considerable amount of data that was gathered from the community.  The purpose of the study was to gauge public opinion to the proposals that were then on the table to build 3900 plus homes in the parish.

This document helped us in our response to Malvern Hills District Council who at the time were considering a planning application submitted by Bloor Homes for the site mentioned above and which was scheduled for inclusion as one of the sites considered suitable for development in the WMRSS. Following the scrapping of the RSS by the new coalition government Bloor Homes withdrew their application but we must remain vigilant as it may be resubmitted in perhaps a modified form in the future. It would be nice to think that our robust response in objecting to the application may have helped.

In November a further paper was prepared mainly by Maurice Wedd entitled South Worcester Development Plan Consultation on Housing Numbers. This document was produced to register our concern to the newly appointed South Worcestershire Development Plan Group which has succeeded the South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy Group. Both of these groups comprise of elected members of Worcester City, Wychavon and Malvern Hills and their brief is to identify future growth strategies for South Worcestershire. The Steering Group were very concerned that both of these organizations were being fed figures on growth that were totally unrealistic compared with growth projections made by the Office of National Statistics. Maurice made an excellent job in demonstrating that instead of 24,500 homes the need was for less than 8,000 homes.  Hopefully the elected members will again take this into account when preparing their future plans for growth.

In November 2010 the parish council was asked to comment on the local transport plan document 3 prepared by Worcestershire County Council into the future transport strategy for the county up to 2016. This was again discussed by the steering group and in our opinion was totally inadequate to deal with existing traffic problems without any growth.

A meeting was arranged with officers from the County Council our County Councillor Alwyn Davies and members of the parish council. It was accepted by the officers that their proposals did not account for any growth and agreed to amend the report. Regrettably in spite of assurances that the final document would be amended to include our suggestions this did not happen.

In November parish councilors were invited to attend a series of focus groups organized by the newly formed South Worcestershire Development Plan Group to seek the views of parish and town councils on the need for growth. Lower Broadheath was one of the few parishes to respond to these discussions in writing and again much of the work was undertaken by the steering group. 

Parish Councillors have also received feedback on the ‘focus group’ meetings which in brief highlight the reluctance by any parish or town council to accept any large scale development and it is going to be very difficult for the SWDP Group to reach decisions  that are acceptable to the communities they serve. 

All of these papers have been distributed to members of the various councils and our MP and it is at least hoped that they will pick up on some of the issues if not all which I know are causing much anxiety to many people in the parish. We can only hope that our new local district councillors that come up for election in May support the interests of those living in the parish.

Finally I should like to thank all of those that have taken part in the Steering Group meetings in particular Maurice Wedd for his research and to Roger Bass for his printing and publishing skills.

Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Paul Simmonds expressed a vote of thanks to Barbara Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.35pm.
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